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Radio looks out on new horizons. Shown here are two members of the
Class of ‘50 studying a global map in the studios of Radio Station KMOX
in St. Louis last spring during their radio apprenticeship at the station.
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College Enrollments— Looking Ahead

TH £ DECREASE in enrollment in colleges and uni-
versities this year has been the subject of consid-
erable discussion in college circles and recently outside
of college circles. “Time"” magazine carried a detailed
analysis of the situation last fall and Benjamin Fine's
survey of the situation in the “New York Times” has
received wide spread attention.

The following is part of an editorial which ap-
peared in the St. Louts " Globe-Democrat” December
17, 1950:

“, .. The decline in enrollment is attributed prin-

cipally to the decreased number of Gls in school, and
to the Korean war. For the first time since the war,
veterans are in a minority on the campus. Two years
ago there were 1,156,991 former Gls in college. This
fall the number dropped to 601,753 and only one out
of every 10 freshmen this fall is a veteran. The
decline will continue, for the GI Bill of Rights pro-
vides that no federal assistance will be given to vet-
erans of World War 1 after next July 25.

“College administrators anticipated the decline in
veteran enrollments, but they could not foresee that
another draft would take awav many of their students
—af least this soon. It had been predicted that college
enrollment would gradually increase until it reached
a permanent high level of about 3,000,000 students.
The President’s Commission on Higher Education
fixed the figure of 4,600,000 as desirable. Expansion
plans of many institutions were adopted on the basis
of such ’1rt‘t!irtions.

“Now all institutions of higher learning are faced
with the pressing problem of diminishing income ina
period when everything the institutions must buy has
increased in cost. The Times survey reveals that at
least one out of every four colleges in this country i
now operating at a deficit, and it is estimated that
within a year at least half of the liberal arts schools
will be operating in the red.

“For both public and private institutions the prob
lem is critical. . . . Private schools must depend upoi
the generosity of theirs supporters. For neither type o
school can the problem be solved by increasing tuition
or beyond a certain point by lowering educatio __
standards.

“Ultimately, enrollments will rise again. The i
crease in the birth rate during the war vears will
boost college enrollments beginning in about 1960, &
new crop of veterans will be going to college a
the present crisis is passed. But in the meanti
private universities and colleges will need the help
their friends more than ever before in their history.”

The factors chiefly responsible for this decrease n
enrollment in colleges and universities are the loss
G students, the uncertainty with which voung peopl
may plan their education in view of the present wor
situation, and the decreased number of high schd
graduates due to the low birth rate in the 19
Near the end of this decade there will be a substa
increase in the number of high school graduates

(Continued on page 7)
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(7 CLC — the Voice of Lindenwood — now speaks
I\ with authority, not only on the campus but also
in commercial radio stations. The professional train-
it provides is recognized, and its graduates are
nding places in the radio field. Lindenwood was one
f the pioneers in the Middle West, particularly among
leges for women, in preparing students for careers
in radio. In maintaining its leadership, the college is
now making plans to inaugurate course$ in television
next fall.

- The initial step in the expanded curriculum will
" be the production of television “shorts” on 15 milli-
meter film. This step will require a minimum outlay
for equipment, but it will make possible a study of
the problems of lighting, continuity, acting and produc-
tion which are inherent in television. The instruction
to be offered will supplement the radio courses now
‘offered under the direction of Miss Martha May
Boyer, head of the Radio Department. They include
Ceourses in radio writing, announcing, production, pro-
gramming, management and music in addition to the
‘beginning course in the elements of radio, designed as
an orientation course for those who wish to know
‘more about radio as a social force as well as for stu-
dents who plan to continue their study in radio.

Class room instruction is supplemented by practical
experience on Station KCLC, which maintains regular
daily broadcasting schedules during the college year.
Senior students also receive experience under com-
mercial station operating conditions through a system
of apprenticeships in radio stations in the St. Louis area.

Station KCL.C, a carrier current station, went on
the air in October, 1948. In setting out the policy
which should govern the station, two considerations
were stressed in the first report made to the college
administration. They were: “Such a station would
provide students in radio courses with practical and
varied experience in broadeasting,” and “A campus
station would provide the student with an opportunity
to develop qualities of leadership and responsibility.”

Since the radio program was expanded to include
KCLC, eight Seniors who have been members of the
station staff, or who have completed the course in
radio management, have been graduated. They majored
in such diverse subjects as speech, history, sociology,
English and music. Of the eight, four are now engaged
in professional radio work. Since the purpose of a
liberal arts college is not primarily to give specialized
training for careers, it is apparent that the Radio

Lindenwood’s Radio Graduates Find
Place in Professional Field

levision Course Is Planned for Next Fall as College Expands Its Radia Department
to Meet Increasing Demand [or Radio Personnel

The Voice of Lindenwood

d scene in the studios of KCLC. In the control
room is Gretchen Schnurr, at left, and Polly
Allen. At the microphone are Jean and Joan
Buckner, who are twins.

Department has “provided practical and varied expe-
rience in broadcasting,” Of the four graduates who
are now employed in commercial radio stations, one is
handling station publicity, one is writing news con-
tinuity, one women's programming and one is a music
librarian.

Miss Lorraine Peck is emploved in the Publicity
and Public Relations Department of Station KWK
in St. Louis. She has used her staff experience on
KCLC, and her work at the college in Journalism, as
her entre into radio, Mrs. Patricia Blades has her
own 45-minute daily women's program on Station
WLAC in Nashville, Tenn. She got her chance in
radio through her skill in radio speech. Miss Ruth
Ann Ball is the Record Librarian at Station KXLW
in Clayton, Mo., and has recently completed cata-
loguing the station's large library of recordings. Miss
Sally Joy, who was station manager of KCLC last
year, is now writing two newscasts a day for Station
WILL at the University of Illinois, in Urbana. In
her task of editing and writing the news she uses her
background in history and government as well as her
radio and journalism training at Lindenwood.
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In addition to these graduates, several other former
students are now holding radio positions. Miss Marian
Rattner, a student at Lindenwood in 1948-50, is now
emploved by the National Broadcasting Company in
Chicago and has recently been assigned to the newly
organized department of television sales. In a recent
letter to the college she wrote that she is really in “on
the ground floor” in television. Her opportunity was
the result of the beginning courses in radio she had at
Lindenwood, plus the confidence she gained from the
campus station experience,

Myrs. Malcom Nyvgren, who attended Lindenwood
in 1945-47, is a member of the staff of Station WSRK
in Shelbyville, Ind., where she has 11 shows a week.
In a letter to the college she wrote: “I could never
do it, if it hadn't been for my experience at Linden-
wood in the ‘L. C. Theater of the Air."" Miss Barbara
Hencke, who also attended Lindenwood in 1945-47,
is a member of the staff of Station KGHI in Little
Rock, Ark. Her duties include continuity writing,
programming and public relations. Miss Hencke also
participated in the “L. C. Theater of the Air” while
at Lindenwood.

In the last two years the technical facilities of the
Radio Department and KCLC have been steadily im-
proved and expanded. The recent replacement of the
tone arms on the playback tables has made it possible
to produce shows of recorded music with complete
fidelity, The cutting equipment is superior to that
used by many commercial stations. Improved, now
included in the budget and contracted for this year,
will double the rehearsal facilities,

Lindenwood's apprenticeship plan was inaugurated

+ * +

Public Relations

At this desk in Station KWK, Miss Lorraine
Peck plans public relations programs.

COLLEGE

News Editor

Miss Sally Joy, newscaster and writer for

Station WILL, reading the news ticker for her

daily broadcasts. i e
in the spring of 1949. Four members of the KCLC
staff received two weeks of training that semester, threc
in the studios of Station KMOX in St. Louis, and
one at Station KFUQO, also in St. Louis. At the
completion of the first apprenticeships, one of the
officials wrote to Miss Boyer as follows: “Having had
considerable contact with these students during their
training period, I believe they will make a real contti:
bution to the business world of radio if they follow
their plans. They certainly reflect great credit upat
you, your college, and the training they have receivel
there."

The system of apprentice trainings is being expandel
this year to include other stations in the area. A sue
cessful start was made in setting up apprenticeships i
the neighborhood of the student's home commumity
during the Christmas holidays when Miss Marilse
Darnall, a Senior, received her apprentice training i
Station WMAY in Springfield, Il

Lindenwood has been fortunate in enjoying close
cooperation with all the commercial stations in the §t
Louis area. The facilities of these stations have ben
made available for special broadcasts, officials of fhe
stations have generously given advice on radio prabf_._ .
and have frequently visited the campus station, Tl
counsel is now being utilized in setting up the
jected courses in television.

(Continued on page 8)



1‘ A Rep Cross is seeking workers for the Service
A and Military Hospital Program, it is announced
Miss Mary Lichliter, Director of Guidance and on
onnel of Lindenwood College. College graduates
majors in Physical Education and Recreation,
ch, Dramatics, Music, Art, Psychology or Sociol-
may qualify. The Red Cross also anticipates a
for overseas secretaries who must have had one
business experience. For further details, contact
nearest Red Cross Office or write to the Placement
at Lindenwood. Club programs for military
nel overseas are being staffed through the Office
of Special Services.

There are openings for experienced persons to work
i American Centers abroad in the following programs:
English teaching program; information and education
P ; servicing program; and literary program.
These Centers will need Teachers, Administrators,
Directors of Courses and trained Librarians, If you
are interested and free to consider going abroad, vou
“may write directly to:

C. B. COURTWRIGHT

Room 547

1778 Pennsylvama Ave., Washington, D, C,
(Division of Institutes and Libraries,

U. S. Dept. of State)

Mrs. James W. Clarke Dies
After Long Illness

The deepest sympathy of Lindenwood’s alumnae,
faculty and student body is extended to the Rev. Dr,
James W, Clarke, president of the college’s Board of
Directors, whose wife died on January 4 following
an operation performed two weeks previously. Funeral
services where held at the Second Presbyterian Church,
of which her husband is pastor, on January 6.

In addition to her husband, Mrs. Clarke is sur-
vived by a son, George C. Clark ; two daughters, Mrs.
Hugh Lennox and Miss Blanche Clarke; and two
sisters, Mrs. Georgina T. Blair, of Glasgow, Scotland
and Mrs. Annie Alderman, of East Hartland, Conn.
A son, James Clarke, who served with the Canadian
Air Force in the last war, was killed in action in 1943.

AAUW Accepts More Lindenwood
Degrees for Membership

The American Association of University Women
has notified Lindenwood that the college’s degree of
Bachelor of Science in Education, General Business,
Home Economics, and Physical Education has been
recognized as qualifying a graduate of the college with
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this degree for membership in the AAUW. The
Bachelor of Arts degree was previously approved.

The association’s action makes possible the partici-
pation of graduates of Lindenwood College with these
degrees in the AAUW chapters throughout the country.
Dr. Alice Parker, Chairman of the English Depart-
ment, is now president of the Missouri Division of the
AAUW. Dr. Agnes Sibley, a member of the English
Department, is secretary and editor of the Bulletin of
the Missouri Division.

Dr. McCluer Named to Education
Board of Church Council

Dr. Frane L. McCluer, president of Lindenwood,
was recently notified by the Board of Christian Educa-
tion of the Presbyterian Church, U. 8. A.. of his
appointment to the Assembly of the Division of Chris-
tian Education of the National Council of Churches of
Christ in the U. 5. A. The Assembly is the equivalent
of the International Council of Religious Education,
except that it takes in the whole field of Christian
Education, it is explained in the announcement. The
Assembly will meet biennially.

Dr. Roberts Named to Executive
Committee of Academic Deans

Dr. Eunice C. Roberts, dean of the faculty of
Lindenwood, was elected to membership on the Execu-
tive Committee of the Association of Academic Deans
at the meeting of the association in Atlantic City, N. J.,
held on January 8-10 in conjunction with the annual
meeting of the Association of American Colleges. Dr,
Roberts and Dr. Franc L. McCluer, president of the
college, represented Lindenwood at the Association of
American Colleges meeting and Dr. McCluer also
attended the meeting of the Presbyterian College Union.

Dr. George H. Vick to Be
Religious Week Speaker

The week beginning February 4 will be Religious
Emphasis Week at Lindenwood. This vear the Rev,
Dr. George H. Vick, pastor of the First Presbyterian
Church in Charleston, W. Va., will be the guest
speaker. Dr. Vick has been pastor of this church, the
second largest in the General Assembly, since 1943,
He received his Master of Theology degree from the
University of Edinburgh and his Doctor of Theology
degree from Union Theological Seminary, Richmond,
Va. Dr. Vick will speak each day during the week
and will hold student conferences throughout the week.
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More News From and About
The Class of 1942

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

T His month we continue the roll call of the Class
of 1942. The following members have sent news
about themselves:

Mary Sue Tallman (Mrs. E. F. Waggoner), 1-B
Stillwell, Fort Leavenworth, Kan.: “1944-45 was an
interesting year which I spent with the Red Cross in
Australia, and New Guinea. Living in grass shacks,
and wearing out-size (Gl clothes was surely a far cry
from the amenities of civilization, vet we of the Red
Cross did our best to bring a little of civilization to the
fighting men. Australia was a most interesting country,
much like our own, and strangely close vet seemingly
untouched by the impacts of war. Marriage at home in
July, 1946, was followed by a honeymoon in Wiscon-
sin, New York, and then on to a new home in Wash-
ington, D. C. My husband is an Army Major and is
now attending the Command and General Staff College
here on the post. School is out in July, and we expect
to go to a new duty at Fort Eustis, Va., after a vacation
trip to Alaska. David, our 7-month-old son, has kept
me busy for the past months, but life here is very
pleasant.

Dorothy Keyes ( Mrs. Ramsey Lammers, Jr.), 132
N. Second St., St. Charles: “After graduation, | worked
for a vear and a half as a research technician at Wash-
ington University Medical School Laboratories in
Barnes Hospital. Ramsey and 1 were married in
September, 1941, We have two sons, Ramsey III,
who is 7, and Michael, 3. I still keep in contact with
Lindenwood by helping Miss Lear in the Chemistry
Department.”

Mary Jean DuHadway (Mrs. Gilbert Craig),
Rural Route 2, Chesterfield, Mo.: “In July of 1941, I
was married to Gilbert Craig. Soon after, he went into
the Navy; and I was fortunate enough to be with him
for more than four years at various bases in this country.
After his discharge, we lived for three years in Mexico,
Mo., but we now live in St. Louis County. We have
three very good reasons for making our home in the
country—all boys: James DuHadway, 6; Gilbert, Jr.,
4; and Gary Davis, 7 months. Then there is Rusty,
the collie, who will not be overlooked. Gil and I enjoy
the boys, gardening, company, church and school activ-
ities, square dancing, home decoration, and canasta.”

Mary James (Mrs. Jack Winfrey), 708 O'Farrell
St., Boise, Idaho: * Jack and I were married in Septem-
ber of 1941. Besides the usual trials all young couples
have, we had the added heartbreak of losing our first
baby when she was just 10-months-old. We left Mis-

souri in 1944 and moved to Boise. In 1946, we moved
back to the midwest, but after one year of it we could
stay away from the northwest no longer so we moved
back to Boise. Our activities are much the same as any
other couple who love their family, home and friends.
Jack and I both have one main interest in our hearts—
our 5Vi-year-old daughter, Judy. And Judy divides
her attention between her parents and her Springer
Spaniel, Ginger!”

Margaret Duff (Mrs, Preston Hallman, Jr.), 3712
Hilltop Rd., Fort Worth, Tex.: “After graduation [
did secretarial work at Goodfellow Field in San Angelo
for over a vear and then I married. My husband was
a pilot in the Air Corps and we were stationed in
Kansas and Texas during the war, After separation
from the Army in Wisconsin, we returned to Texas to
make our home. We are very happy in Fort Worth, |
am enjoying the usual church and school activities and
my children, Preston III, who is 6, and Martha Ann,
10-months-old.”

Sara Jefferson (Mrs. F. C. Stukenbroeker), 3110
Wellington Rd., Alexandria, Va.: “After graduation [
taught high school English a year in LaBelle, Mo, In
June, 42, I married Fern Stukenbroeker of St. Charles.
Since 1942 he has been an F. B. I. Agent and we have
lived in Baltimore, Washington, Cleveland, and now
Alexandria. We have two daughters: Ann Louise, 3,
and Sally, 5. With young children I find myself busy
at home, but I also manage to work in some stury&
telling, Sunday School teaching, sewing, P. T. Al
activities, and amateur dramatics.”

Mary Jane Steinmann (Mrs. Luis A. Morales),
Ponce, Puerto Rico: “After receiving my B. S. i
Nursing Education in 1944, I was married in that
to Luis A, Morales, who was a student in medical
school in St. Louis. Shortly thereafter, Lu entered the
Army and we traveled together during the war. Afte
my husband’s release from the Army, we visited
family in San Juan, Puerto Rico. Since that time,
did his graduate studies in the special field of oph
mology and has established his practice and our h
here in Ponce, Puerto Rico.”

Jeane Osborn (Mrs. Harry R. Hathaway),
Eshcol Ave., Zion, Ill.: “After graduation from Li
wood I worked as an industrial dietitian. I enlisted
the WAVES in 1943 and was discharged after the
vears in the U. S. Navy. For the past two and one
years I have been in San Francisco, Calif., b
returned to my home in Culver, Ind. in March of this

(Continued on page 8)



A His month we present Dr. June Schatzmann of
L 8t. Louis. Following her graduation in June,
1946, she fulfilled her ambition by beginning the study
nf medicine in September. For the next three full
years she studied on an accelerated program at the
Kansas City College of Osteopathy and Surgery in
Kansas City, Mo. There was one other woman in the
class besides June. The two women found the compe-
tition keen.

She received her Doctor of Osteopathy degree in
~ September, 1949. Then, after a month’s vacation, she
began her internship at Normandy Hospital in St.
Louis. The internship offered experience in many fields,
such as assisting in surgical and obstetrical cases, doing
Jaboratory work, and giving surgical treatment in
EmMErgency cases,

In October, 1950, she entered the general practice
of medicine and became associated with Dr. L. V.
Rosell in St. Louis. Her practice includes surgical,
ohstetrical, and medical cases. In addition to private
practice she is on the staff of the Normandy Hospital
in St. Louis,

College Enrollment

(Continued from page 2)
in the meantime, unless a higher percentage of high
school graduates go on to colleges and universities, the
total enrollment will be short of what it has been in
the last few years.

It is equally clear that for most young people
sound education is the best preparation for effective
citizenship that one can secure. It is to be hoped that
the stamina and calm faith of the community in a
time of uncertainty will lead youth to pursue their
education with new enthusiasm and sincere apprecia-
tion of one’s duty to develop capacities to their utmost.

In some measure the future of our democratic
society depends upon the way in which young women
accept this duty. Practically all the young men who
are being graduated from high schools will be given
some military training and some of them likely will be
sent on for college training in particular fields, but
the responsibility for keeping the cultural heritage of
America alive in this generation will be largely in the
hands of women. The relationship of this heritage to
a sound and healthful democratic community is clear
to the historian and perhaps to every thoughtful citizen.
The way of life which we love must be defended some-
times by force and it must be nurtured. When young
men are being called into military service because of
danger that we must defend our way of life by force,
patriotic young women will not retreat to the fireside
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Dr. June Schatzmann

* * *

to worry about their brothers and sweethearts, but will
enter colleges and universities in increasing numbers
and keep alive the cultural heritage that is ours, as
well as prepare themselves for an effective responsibility
in the community.

One could hardly justify a predicition that there
will be an increase in college enrollments next year,
but one can justify the hope that a college that is ade-
quately equipped, alert to its responsibilities to youth
and ready to go forward without limiting its offer-
ings, may escape the trend and have an increase in the
number of students on its campus in the fall of 1951.
Lindenwood is such a college. We are not reducing
the number of teachers on the staff or the number of
courses that are being offered. Indeed in some areas
we are expanding the course offerings in line with the
well considered and enthusiastically accepted program
of the college. The old tea room, for example, is being
remodeled and we are providing an attractive, adequate
house in which to give a course in home management.

Former students of Lindenwood are in a position
to be of great help to the college. They can not only
serve as representatives of the college in locating high
school seniors whom they will recommend to us, but
they can themselves speak to these young women about
the advantages offered at Lindenwood. I urge all of
you who are interested in your college to give us this
help at this time.

F. L. McCLUER, President
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( Continued from page 6)
vear to make preparation for my wedding which was
April 22. My husband, Lt. Hathaway, is in the Regular
Navy, and we will be stationed here at Great Lakes for
a couple of years."

Betty Carleton (Mrs. Cornelius G. Lee), 2600
Poplar Dr., Sunny Crest, Sioux Falls, S. D.: “I arrived
in Germany in July, 1947, with our two children:
Gregg, then 2, and Martha, then 7 months. We came
here to join my husband who is overseas with the
Counter Intelligence Corps. Our first station was in
the small town of Ludwigsburg. Life was not the
easiest thing in the European Command in those days,
but inconveniences seem trivial when we recall all the
interesting things we have seen and the wonderful
berg. Our home was on the famous Bergstrasse, where
the winters are most mild, and the springs most beauti-
ful. The university with its old buildings is a ‘must’
places we have been. In late 1947 we moved to Heidel-
on the tourist list. I managed to work in a few hours
a week of sketching under the direction of one of the
professors there. The first of May, 1948, my mother
and father came to Heidelberg to spend a month with
us. The first of June found my parents, husband and
myself driving to the French Riviera, spending ten days
at Cannes, and visiting the surrounding cities of Nice,
Grasse, and the famous Monte Carlo, then continuing
to Rome, Florence and Venice. We returned to Ger-
many through Switzerland, then traveled to Liege,
Brussels, Reims, and Paris, spending a week in the
latter. We spent the summer of 1949 in the beautiful
Scandanavian countries and we have spent some time
in Vienna. The children, Gregg, now 5, and Martha,
now over 3, attend an Army sponsored Nursery school
every morning where they are taught both English and
German. On the first of July we will be leaving for
home. There is a tremendous feeling of happiness to be
going home once more, and vet there is a bit of sadness
in leaving Europe.”

Genevieve Kniese, Hotel California, 16 rue de
Berri, Paris, France: “From 1941 to 1943 | attended
The College of Music of Cincinnati and received my
M. M, degree in cello, In 1943 I won a fellowship at
the Juilliard Graduate School of Music, in New York
City, in the class of Felix Salmond. I held this fellow-
ship for three vears and was graduated in 1946. May,
1945, I was on my way to the Pacitfic War Area, as a
member of a string quartet, all Julliard Girls, We
played only in hospital wards, and on small ships, where
often we took over the “chow line” to give a new
appearance to the ship. We were on Hawaii, Tinian,
Siapan, Iwo Jima, Pelliu, Guam, the Philippines,
Okinawa, and Japan. We arrived home in January of
1946 to continue our work at Julliard. By the way, I
met my roommate, Evelyn Bradley, on the island of
Guam, The next year I was with the Charleston, W.

Va. symphony, and 1947-48 I was first 'cellist with the
Burrall Symphony, of Stephens College. 1948-49 1
spent in Europe studying in Fountainbleau and Paris
with M. Paul Bazelaire and, on the side, teaching a
bit of geography and history to some sixth graders at
the American School in Paris.”

+* + L

Radio Department
( Continued from page 4)
The inauguration of television courses, however
does not mean that AM radio is declining in influence
or popularity. The number of new AM stations
being licensed refutes such an implication. It mere
means that the college recognizes that television §
here, and that in line with the progressive policy of
the college administration, provision must be made t0
meet the new demand.
Other activities of the Radio Department deserve
notice. Lindenwood for several years sponsored
annual college radio conference, attended by stude
from many schools in the Middle West as well as
professionals from commercial stations in the
Last fall, the first radio clinic for campus stations
held in the Middle West was held on the
with Station KCLC as host. Sponsored by R
Seven of the Intercollegiate Broadcasting System,
which KCLC is a member, the clinic was attended
representatives of campus stations in seven states.
Lindenwood also continues one of its early
activities, the “L. C. Theater of the Air,” which
sents a special story program for children every oth
Saturday morning over Station KFUQO in St. L
This program is written and produced by Linden
students under Miss Boyer's direction. Lind
also has an active chapter of Alpha Epsilon Rho,
fessional radio fraternity. The chapter numbers an
its members many officials and members of the staf
of St. Louis radio stations.
Since radio is peculiarly a medium in which
is a basic dimension, this summary of the work
Radio Department is not complete without a |
the events outside the college—and their probable
on the Radio Department. Recent events all
toward a marked upward demand for radio pe
Television alone requires seven or eight times a
persons as AM radio. War industries and the
services will draw heavily upon manpower for
definite period. This means there will be an incress
demand—and opportunity—for women in radio.
Colleges engaged in the education of young
must accept this as a challenge, an opportunity
obligation, In the years ahead radio will be cal
to inform, to indoctrinate and to build morale
unthinkable that Lindenwood, with its long hi
service and its awareness of its responsibili
opportunities, will fail to do its share in
voung women for radio.



ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Lula Hassakes, of 5305 Delmar Blvd., St
Louis, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-44, writes
that she expects her sister, Miss Athena Hassakes, 1945-
46, to join her soon in St. Louis.

Miss Margaret Holdeman, who attended Linden-
wood in 1943-44, is now doing Red Cross work in
Washington, D. C.

Miss Bobbie Callawav, of Monett, Mo., who
attended Lindenwood in 1945-47, is now doing gradu-
“ate work at the Oklahoma A. and M. College at Still-
water, Okla., and expects to receive a Master of
Setence degree in June.

Miss Haydee Scheinin, of Buenos Aires, Argentina,
a member of the Class of '50, is teaching Spanish this
vear at the University of Illinois and doing graduate
work in English. Last summer she attended an inter-
national seminar at Woodstock, Vt.

Mrs. Franklin Meyer Addresses
St. Charles Lindenwood Club

“A Look at Industrial Counseling” was the subject
of the address given by Mrs. Franklin Mever, a mem-
ber of the personnel department of a St. Louis manu-
facturer, at the November meeting of the St. Charles
Lindenwood Club. The club met on November 6 in the
Library Club Room.

give us.

Mrs. Helen Krasner Deutch (Helen Krasner,
[945-46) and her husband are now living in New-
castle, Ind.

Mrs. M. K. Snook (Emilee Playter, Class of '48)
writes that she and her husband are now living in
Mexico, Mo,

WEDDINGS

December 18 was the date chosen by Miss Alberta
Wilhelmina Metzger, daughter ‘of Mr. and Mrs,
Albert William Metzger, of Santa Ana, Calif., for
her marriage to Dr, Louis Wann at Santa Ana. Dr.
and Mrs. Wann are now at home at 5405 Coliseum
bt., Los Angeles, Calif. Mrs. Wann attended Linden-
wood in 1920-22,

Another December bride was Miss Ruth Ann
Virden, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Paul Herman
Virden, of Albany, Mo. Miss Virden, who attended
Lindenwood in 1947-48, chose December 22 as the
date of her marriage to George Eugene Homan at

Albany.
Our Face Is Red

We regret that the November issue of the Bulletin
inadvertently reported the birth of a son to Mr. and
Mrs. Ward Ramsay, of 1217 Poplar Ave., Pine Bluff,
Ark. Mrs. Ramsay, who was Selma Couch and at-
tended Lindenwood in 1946-47, informs us that the
new arrival is a daughter and has been named Randell.
We hope “Randy,” as her parents call her, will for-

Lindenwood Children

At left are Carl, 3, and Lee, 8 months-old, children of Mr. and Mrs. Paul Moulton, of Shelburne, T't.
Their mother was Jennie Lynn Sager, who attended Lindenwood in 1038-40. Steven Charles Shafer
posed for the center picture in his high chair. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Charles H. Shafer, of
dnna, Ill. Mrs. Shafer was Patricia Brown, who attended Lindenwood in 1946-47. At right are Philip
Allen and Carol Ann, children of Mr. and Mrs. D. P. Cook, who now live in Osaka, Japan. Mrs. Cook

was Jean Ream, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.



WEDDINGS
Miss Barbara Jeanne Wright, daughter of Mr.
and Mrs. Harlan Loyde Wright, of Holton, Kan,,
chose October 7 as the date of her marriage to Duane
Henre at Holton, They are now at home in Russell,
Kan. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1944-46.

Miss Gayle Laurel Lecby, daughter of Mr. and
Myrs. Horace B. Leeby, of Fargo, N. D., was mar-
ried on May 1, 1950, to Richard W. Anderson at
Fargo. They are now at home at 517 Twelfth Ave,,
N., Fargo. Mrs. Anderson attended Lindenwood in
1946-48.

Mr. and Mrs. Paul F. Koch, of Oak Park, IIl.,
have announced the engagement of their daughter,
Marie Ann, to John Clayton Brundige, of Burlington,
Mich. A spring wedding is planned. Miss Koch is a
member of the Class of '49.

+ + +*
BIRTHS

The newspaper headline “Yuletide Addition,” an-
nounced the arrival of Susan Claire at the home of
My, and Mrs. W. Delmont McCausland, Jr., 318 W,
Pleasant St., Maquoketa, lowa, on December 11. Mrs.

Mc¢Causland was Julia Jeanne Steele and she attended
Lindenwood in 1939-40.

A son, who has been named Benjamin Davidson
Stinson, 11, was born on September 24 to Mr. and
Mrs. Benjamin ). Stinson, of Fulton, Mo, Mrs.
Stinson was Ann Fenley and she artended Linden-
wood in 1948-49,

Hope of Tomorrow

John Marshall, 7, is the son of Mr. and Mrs. B.
Curtis Taylor, of 118 E. Fellows St., Dixon, Ill.
Mrs. Taylor was Elizabeth Higginbotham and she
attended Lindenwood in 1928-30.

Headed for Lindenwood

Merrill Augusta was 3 months-old when she poseds
for this picture. She is the daughter of Dr
Myrs. William Harland Keehn, of 2029 Seves
third Court, Elmwood, Ill. Mrs. Keehn wa
Marian Pendarvis, Class of "47-

Headed for Lindenwood is Cynthia Ann,
born December 17 to Mr. and Mrs. Arthu
of 791 Church St., San Luis Obispo, Cali
mother was Adele Byers, who attended Linder
in 1934-36.

Steven John is the name chosen for the s
on October 2 to Mr, and Mrs. William MeC
of Adair Village, Ore. Mrs. McCarthy
Arbogast, Class of 49,

A daughter, who has been named Janet An
born on September 14 to Mr. and Mrs. Rie
Griswold, of 1816 S, Nineteenth St., May
Janet's mother was Georgia Wanderer an
tended Lindenwood in 1945-47.

Craig Stephen is the name of the son born rec
to Mr. and Mrs. E. G. Hines, of 1808 N.
Seattle, Wash. Craig has a brother, Jerry Way
Their mother was Betty Jane Silcott, who
Lindenwood in 1937-38.

A daughter, who has been named Mary
was born on July 25 to Senator and Mrs.
Johnson, of Ellington, Mo. Mary has three
Johnny, Jimmy, and Bobby. Their
Patricia Matthews who attended Linder
1938-39.

Rock Lorn is the name chosen for the
on September 12 to Mr. and Mrs, Merle L.
of 8 Eighteenth St., Atlantic, lowa. Mrs.
was Edith Ann Mullins, Class of '46.



BIRTHS

On October 8§ a daughter, who has been named
Cynthia Ann, was born to.Mr. and Mrs. Daniel K.
ampbell, Jr., of Jefferson City, Mo. Mrs. Camp-
dl was Doris Miller and she attended Lindenwood

in 194440

~ Mary Jane is the name chosen for the daughter
m on July 20 to Mr. and Mrs. John Gallagher
Schulz, of 407 S. Sixth St., St. Charles. Mrs. Schulz
was Mary Jane Miller, Class of '49.

A son was born on November 30 to My, and Mis.
George Palmer, Jr.. of 413 E. Pearl St., Lebanon,
Ind. They have another son, Bruce, 2. Mrs. Palmer
was Martha Jane Patterson and she attended Linden-
wood in 194447,

Patrick Carter is the name chosen for the son born
on October 19 to Dr. and Mrs. W. B. Larkin, of 26
Elmont Rd., Sullivan, Mo. Mrs. Larkin, who was
Peggy Proctor, is a member of the Class of "45.

Mary Montelle is the name chosen for the daughter
born on May 1 to Mr, and Mrs. John Preston Richard-
son, of 14,424 Ashton Ave., Detroit, Mich, Mary has
a brother, John Preston, Jr., 3. Her mother was Mary
Jucobson, Class of 45, and her aunt, Muriel Jacobson,
attended Lindenwoaod in 194749,

A son, who has been named Glen Shelton, was born
on October 18 to Mr. and Mrs. John W. McClure,
11, of Mexico, Mo, Glen has two sisters, Janey, 6,
and Becky, 9, and a brother, Johnny, 4. Their mother
wgs Miriam McCormick, Class of '37.

Kurt Nelson is the name of the son born on October
27 to Mr. and Mrs. William Boehme, of Enid, Okla.
Mrs. Boehme was Marjorie Leverton and she attended
Lindenwood in 1939-40,

Elizabeth Anne is the name chosen for the daughter
born on October 15 to Mr. and Mrs. William Fred-
erick Sommerman, 11, of 613 W. Dickson St., Fayette-
ville, Ark. Elizabeth’s mother was Elizabeth Smith and
she attended Lindenwood in 1945-47.

It’s a boy at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Thomas
Moncure, of 108 W. Maple St., Alexandria, Va. Their
second son, who has been named Thomas Bavliss, was
born on October 2. His brother, John Robinson, is
two and one-half. Mrs. Moncure was Minota Bayliss,
Class of "+3.

LINDENWOOD

COMT LIENSTE I

Second Generation

These youngsters are the children of Mr. and
Mrs. Samuel L. Obenschain, of Staunton, Ia.
Their mother was Firginia Kibler and she at-
tended Lindenwwood in 1936-37. Fram the left
are: Deborah Harding, 3:
months, and Samuel L., Jr., 1.
- * v
IN MEMORIAM
We record with deep regret the death of Mis.
I. P. McBurney, of Albuquerque, N. M., on Decem-
ber 7 after a brief illness. Mrs. McBurney, who was
Carolyn Heins, attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.
Lindenwood’s alumnae and faculty extend their sincere
condolences to her sister, Mrs. W. E. Laitner, of

Carrollton, Mo., (1938-39) and to Mrs, McBurney's
husband, daughter and mother.

Anne Clayton. 7

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs.
Jessie Shafter Simpson, of Flint, Mich., last December.
Mrs. Simpson, who was Jessie Mae Shaffer, was a
member of the Class of 1906. Her sister, Mrs. G. N.
St. Clair, of Flint, who was Leone Shaffer, is also a
member of the Class of 1906. To her and to all tle
other members of Mrs. Simpson's family. Lindenwood’s
alumnae and faculty exrend their sincere sympathy.

We record with deep regret the death of Mors.
Anna S. Clark in Los Angeles, Calif., on December 2,
after an illness of several months, Mrs. Clark was
Anna Steed and she was graduated from Lindenvoo |
in 1887. Her sister, Mrs. Edith Steed Smith, of Los
Angeles, is a member of the Class of 1889. To her and
to all the members of Mrs. Clark's family, Linden-
wood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere con-
dolences,

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs,
Georgia Howard Reed, of Mount Vernon, Ill., on
October 27 after an illness of more than a year. Mis.
Reed was Georgia Howard and she was a member of
the Class of 1908. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty
extend their sincere sympathy to all the members of
her family.



More Than 100 Visitors Attend
Open House at KCLC

More than 100 visitors, including many persons
from St. Louis, attended the annual open house of
Radio Station KCLC on the campus on December
11, An hour's program, including a presentation of
“Hansel and Gretel” and songs by the St. Charles
High School Chorus, was given.

+ *

Father of Clarence C. Keel,

Director of Admissions, Dies
Lindenwood’s alumnae, faculty and student body,
extend their sincere condolences to Clarence C. Keel,
Director of Admissions, whose father, John Keel, of
Marshalltown, lowa, died on November 30.

Miss Pearl Walker Is

Christmas Soloist

Miss Pearl Walker, of Lindenwood’s Music
Department, was soloist in two “Messiah” concerts on
December 3. At 4 p.m. she sang at the First Presby-
terian Church in East St. Louis, and at 8 p. m. at the
Second Baptist Church in St, Louis. During the
Christmas season she was soloist at the First Congre-
gational Church in St. Louis.
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The Alumnae Can Help

We shall welcome recommendations of
prospective students from alumnae and
friends of the College. The following form
may be clipped and mailed to the Director

To:
Director of Admissions

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE
ST. CHARLES, MISSOURI

Name of prospective student
Parents’ name —

of Admissions, Lindenwood (ollege, S
Charles, Missouri. Our thanks to yo
your recommendations.

F. L. MCCLUER, Presiden

(Date)

Address
Class in high school

Name of high school student is attending.

Comment and recommendation

SIGNED
ADDRESS




